REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 5th December 2016
At Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chairman), D Rushbrook, P Bilverstone, M Adams, I Case, C Ward, R Clouting, A Thompson and K Patterson. Parish Clerk C Dickson. County Councillor B Iles and District Councillor G Nurden. 
2 members of the public were present.  Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1.12)  Apologies for Absence

Councillor J Lester and Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury
2.12)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

No interests declared.
3.12)  Minutes of Previous Meeting

It was proposed by Cllr Case and seconded by Cllr Adams that the minutes from 7th November 2016 be accepted as a true record.  All agreed and the minutes were duly signed by the Chairman on behalf of the Parish Council.  
4.12)  Matters Arising

The Clerk reported that she had been informed that by the time she fed back to BDC regarding the proposed removal of the BT payphone on Riverside they had been informed that BT had changed their mind at it had been withdrawn from the closure list.
Cllr Rushbrook informed the Council that the newts/lizard reported at the Allotments last month were in fact Great Green Bush Crickets.
Public Participation Meeting open to public at 7.35pm
County Councillor Iles reported that the Devolution deal has been withdrawn. He thanked those that had sent him their views, most had been against the deal on offer and he would have voted that way.  There are lots of behind the scenes discussions for alternatives currently going on.  
Regarding the permissive path, the Broads Authority will reinstate what they took away, free of charge, subject to the landowner’s agreement.

He has spoken to the new engineer at Norfolk County Council, Diane, regarding the flooding along the Norwich/Limpenhoe Road, and she wants to talk to the landowner about a solution.  Cllr Bilverstone reported that one side of the ditch was now blocked.  Over the last few years Highways have hardened up the road and verge which has caused the flooding problem.  They need to extend the water grip up to the junction.  Clerk to contact John Cotton.
Budget talks for the next year have started at NCC.  The Caister depot is threatened with closure, with everything moving to Aylsham.

Cllr Adams enquired whether, now that Devolution was off, would there be an attempt to put a Mayor in place another way.  County Cllr Iles was of the opinion that yes there would be.

Cllr Ward asked if the BA offer to reinstate the fixtures on the permissive path was official.  County Cllr Iles replied it was not officially sanctioned but was the position of the man in the department who would make that decision.

District Councillor Nurden reported that the period of the garden waste contract is up for renewal later in the year.  Norfolk Environmental Waste Services were not providing value for money and the contract was being put out to tender.  They are looking to procure a new contract in conjunction with another authority.

Broadland District Council took a different view on Devolution to Norfolk County Council and were one of the first to vote on the matter.  Only 2 members had voted against it, 2 abstained and the remainder were in favour.  The Norfolk & Suffolk deal had been pulled by the Secretary of State.  BDC are anxious that something emerges to push Devolution forward.  Suffolk could get their own deal but BDC are not interested in joining in with that, even though there is nothing on the table as yet.  They would like to keep options open to make sure the benefits from Devolution are not lost.

Halvergate Parish Council are concerned about heavy trucks going through their village.  It has been suggested they raise the issue with Freethorpe and Cllr Rushbrook suggested Reedham Parish Council also got involved.  The road in Halvergate from Yarmouth has been resurfaced recently but because of the size and weight of the lorries it is breaking up already.  There is a weight limit of 7 ½ tonnes.
Permissive Path – Mr Chris Mutten attended the meeting to provide the Parish Council with a detailed account of the history of the permissive path:
1/12/1999 - Mr Mutten’s father signed an agreement with the Broads Authority for the permissive path.  £200 compensation per annum was to be paid for loss of grazing and inconvenience.

12/3/2002 - a short length of fence was requested to stop people cutting the corner.  The BA said they would install it but never have.

3/12/2004 - an increase in the wayleave should have been implemented but was not.  Signs indicating it was a permissive path and dogs on leads had not been put up despite being requested.

9/3/2005 - a letter was sent to the BA regarding no wayleave payment being received and problems with fly tipping.  Mr Mutten received no reply

1/12/2009 - despite it being in the agreement once again no increase was applied to the wayleave payment.  Some years Mr Mutten had not actually received any payment.  Fly tipping was still a problem even though the agreement states that the BA are to take reasonable steps to keep the path free from rubbish.  This has never been done.  The fence was also not being maintained.

April 2013 - emergency repairs were made by Mr Mutten himself to the fence prior to cattle being allowed to graze in the adjoining field for the summer.

10/6/2013 - a member of the Parish Council reported Mr Mutten to the BA for cutting a new dyke.  However the dyke had been there since the 1930s.

14/3/2014 - a retrospective planning application needed to be submitted to the BA at a cost to Mr Mutten of £4,000 for surveys etc.  If the path had not been opened he would not have had to incur these costs.

19/3/2014 - there was a Parish Forum meeting at Reedham Village Hall.  Adrian Clarke from the BA attended but was unaware of any previous correspondence from Mr Mutten.  A site meeting was arranged.

April 2014 - Mr Mutten met Adrian Clarke on site and was promised a response by the end of May.  He didn’t receive one.

14/4/2014 - Mr Mutten sent an invoice to the BA for £285 for repairs to the fence.  Even though reminders were sent he has never received payment.

1/12/2014 - 3rd review date, no action

14/5/15 - further repairs were carried out to the fence for £132.  Another invoice was sent to the BA but again was not paid.

In April/May 2015 letters were sent to the BA complaining about the state of the path.

18/5/2015 - Mr Mutten sent an email to Adrian Clarke (BA) saying he had not heard back from him but still did not get a reply.

May 2015 - David Hale contacted the BA and got a reply straight away.

22/5/2015 - Mr Mutten received a letter from the BA - sorry you feel your correspondence has been ignored.  Major works need to be carried out to make the path safe and it has been temporarily closed.

17/6/2015 - email to Mr Packman (Head of BA) about all the problems he has had, but again no reply.

29/6/15 - Mr Mutten received a letter from the BA’s solicitor terminating the permissive path agreement.

30/6/2015 - Mr Mutten emailed the Parish Council informing them that the BA will be terminating their agreement.

24/7/2015 - another email from Mr Mutten to the Parish Council concerned that the closure of the path was not on the agenda.

24/7/2015 - Mr Mutten emailed the PC saying he had calculated it would cost £2,500 to carry out repairs to clean out the dyke, level footpath, supply & fit heavy duty new fence.

13/8/2015 - Jo Lester said Andy Hutcheson would contact him, but he did not.  Mr Mutten tried to phone him 3 times.  Russell Wilson phoned him and said the BA was stepping away from its responsibility.

30/9/2015 - the path was officially closed with a notice and plastic bunting put across the entrance.

3/10/2015 - NCC diverted the Wherrymans Way along Ferry Road and Station Road.  They altered they maps on the website and put signs up.

16/10/2015 - Zoe Tebbutt from NCC Green Infrastructure Team contacted Mr Mutten to say they were trying to get a contribution from Badger Builders.  Mr Mutten said he would do the work for between £2k & £2.5k but they asked Badger for £22,000.  Badger said no as they were doing other paths.  Zoe has not been in contact since.

28/10/2015 - Mr Mutten sent and email to Mr Packman (BA) querying the Public Liability insurance but he did not get a reply.

Oct 2015 to February 2016 - the public continued to use the path.

Feb 2016 - Mr Mutten’s solicitor advised him to close the path as it was a proven danger and he could be sued if someone was injured.  He put chains and padlocks on the gates and signs saying the path was closed.

5/3/2016 - Mr Mutten emailed the PC to say he had no option but to lock the gates.

2/5/2016 - the PC minutes reported that the land was once Common Land but this is not true.  Norman Bagshaw handed in a 450 signature petition to the PC.  Mr Mutten got a hostile response from some members of the PC.

27/8/2016 - Mr Mutten emailed David Hale saying both padlocks had been smashed and the signs removed.  The field furniture is going to be removed during the w/c 5th September.

1/9/2016 - Cllr Ward attended a meeting with Norfolk Trails.

5/9/2016 - the gates etc were removed by the BA.  NCC thought it would cost £15k to repair the path

5/9/2016 - the path discussion at the PC meeting included a lot of confusion and misinformation.

Mr Mutten’s main complaints about the Broads Authority are:

· Agreed signage never materialised

· The fence posts erected were not strong enough for the cattle

· Fly tipping was not cleared up

· Dogs not on leads

· Late payment of the wayleave

· Payment reviews not carried out

· Non-payment of fence repair invoices

· Correspondence was ignored

Why did the Broads Authority close the path without first consulting the Broads Local Access Forum, Mr Mutten himself, or the Parish Council?

He would like to see the minutes of the BA and BLAC when the decisions were made.  He hopes Norman Bagshaw is successful with his freedom of information request.

Once the path was closed the Public Liability Insurance was his main concern.  He asked the Parish Council if they could cover it but did not get a reply.

It was reported to the Parish Council that Mr Mutten had had an offer of free repairs to the path but that has never been made to Mr Mutten himself.

The BA told parishioners that Mr Mutten did not want the agreement renewed but this is also not true.

The BA closed the path due to lack of funding but have spent a lot of money elsewhere - a new boat repair workshop, rebranding, virtual tour of the broads etc.

Mr Mutten is of the opinion that the PC have been misled by NCC.  No one has tried to contact him or actually contacted him for 14 months.

Mr Mutten confirmed he would be happy for the path to reopen but with similar terms to what he had before - ie nominal annual rent and someone else to deal with maintenance, fly tipping, and insurance.  As part of any new agreement Mr Mutten would like all dealings with the Broads Authority to go through the Parish Council as they seem to get a quicker and better response than he does.  Cllr Ward reported that NCC would be looking for the PC to be a counter party in any agreement.

County Cllr Iles said there had been a lot of changes to the Broads Authority over the relevant period but there have been improvements in recent months.  The BA wants to see this problem solved as it is bad publicity for them.  CCllr Iles to check why Mr Mutten had not had his reviews.  If there is a new contract it should be enforced properly.

A member of the public let the Council know that a walk will be taking place for Reedham residents, supported by the local community and businesses, and suggested by Norfolk Trails, as a fundraiser to help the reinstatement of the permissive path.
Closed to public at 8.32 pm
5-12)  Planning Applications
Plans had been circulated for the proposed demolition of 2 poultry houses and the erection of 4 new poultry houses at Reedham Farm. The Clerk had received a subsequent application for an EIA Screening Opinion.  There were no objections.
The Clerk also reported that she had had confirmation the planning application at Seven Mile House had been granted.

6-12)
Update by the Tree Warden and for HLF Grants
There were no updates given.

7-12)  Update for Allotments
Cllr Bilverstone gave an update.  The grass on the banks has been cut.  He asked that a letter of appreciation be sent.  This was agreed.  All rent monies have been received. Plot 12b is vacant, a villager is interested but wants one near the gate so will stay on the waiting list.  Strimming along by the rabbit fence will take place tomorrow.
Cllr Clouting reported that the water hole in the corner of the allotments is now in danger of collapsing.  The timber is degrading.  He recommends it be filled in as in his opinion it is not possible to make it safe.  3 allotment holders had spoken to him about the hole’s condition.  It is not used as most plots have their own water butts/tanks.  Cllr Bilverstone expressed concern that there would be no way of getting water to the allotments if there was a warm summer if the water hole was filled in. At a query as to whether there were enough funds to repair it the Clerk reported there was £1,200 in the bank account at present.  It was agreed to put the matter on the next agenda with a view to getting quotes for repair.
8-12a) Permissive Path 

No more discussion was felt necessary.
9-12 Election of a Vice Chairman
Cllr Rushbrook proposed Cllr Ward for Vice Chairman. Cllr Ward accepted the position, as a temporary measure.  Cllr Patterson seconded and all agreed.
10-12) Repair of the Woodland Steps

Cllrs Hale and Clouting had inspected the Woodland Steps as the wood is now rotting and needs replacing. Cllr Clouting had prepared a specification for repairs and presented this to the Council with a view to getting quotes.  Cllr Rushbrook proposed and Cllr Adams seconded.  All agreed.  Clerk to obtain quotes.
11-12) Precept

The Clerk had prepared a budget for the Council for the precept for 2017/18.  Mazars had written to let the Council know they were holding too much money in general reserves so the Clerk advised the Council they should not increase the Precept this year.  She will allocate some of the excess into earmarked reserves for the repair and maintenance of assets in the village - items such as benches, the village sign, the Woodland Steps, and the play equipment at the Village Hall.  Money could also be set aside for the permissive path.  Cllr Rushbrook proposed that the Precept not be increased and Cllr Patterson seconded.  Cllr Adams abstained and the rest of the Council agreed.

12-12)  Finances Presented for Approval
It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment:
Leisure Bench - 2 picnic benches for the playing field

£1,796.40

CGM Group - grounds maintenance November


£   172.50 

Ed’s Garden Maintenance - November



£   179.44

Reedham Community Association - Village Hall hire

£     84.60
Richard Clouting - travel expenses




£     12.60

C Dickson - salary November





£   210.98
HMR&C - PAYE November





£     52.60

Paul Bilverstone - repairs to the Riverside tubs


£     36.50

C Dickson - expenses - printer repair contribution
£24.60




  Paper



£  4.00

£     30.60

Total   = 







£2,576.22
Proposed as agreed by Cllr Patterson and seconded by Cllr Adams.  All were in agreement.
13-12)   Items for the  Next Agenda

Water hole at the allotments
Permissive path
Public:

A discussion was had about the bottle bank opposite the Nelson pub.  Several residents had complained however there is very little the Council can do as it is on private land.  Residents should be reminded that the grey bottle bank is provided by the Parish Council and funds generated go back into the community through the services the Council provides.
14-12)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 2nd January 2017 at 7.30 pm.  This date was queried as it is a Bank Holiday.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.55 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….
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